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MY VISIT TO THE BROTHERS IN RWANDA 

From 12 to 21 October I visited the Brothers in the District of Rwanda. I had also intended meeting with a few of our communities in Zaire: Bugobe in the refugee camp and Goma and Nyangezi, but, in the event, it was not possible to do this since I could not get the authorisation which the Zairean government requires from foreigners entering the country anywhere other than the capital, Kinshasa.

This set-back, however, allowed me to spend more time with the Brothers in Rwanda and to make certain visits which otherwise would not have been possible.

What I was able to do was to have a meeting at the Rwanda-Zaire border, in Gyseni, near Goma, with four Brothers of the District Council of Zaire, in which we were able to discuss the likely consequences for us of the present political situation in that area.

I likewise had meetings with the bishops of Butare and Kabgay and with the Nuncio in Kigali. Among the unscheduled visits I was able to make were ones to the families of two Brothers and another to the Marist Missionary Sisters which have a community in Butare, where they are doing marvellous work.

RWANDA

The Brothers are well and there is a fine spirit in the communities and in the two colleges which are still functioning, Save and Byimana, as also in the first-level technical school in Rwabuye, which takes in pupils from 14 to 23 years of age who had missed out on opportunities for primary and secondary schooling.

I have sensed the gratitude which the Brothers feel for the support they have received and are still receiving from the Institute. A year ago the idea was raised of inviting some lay teachers to go to Rwanda for a few months or for a whole school year. For the moment we have put aside the idea but I think it might be up for consideration again, once the District Coun​cil has studied the possibilities.

ZAIRE

The media these days talks of the tension which exists along the borders of Zaire, Rwanda and Burundi. Unfortunately, all this has unpleasant consequences for the Brothers and the situation is in danger of dete​riorating in the coming few weeks, as there seems no sign of an end to the war. On the contrary, there is a lot of confusion, mutual recrimination and reprisals. There is also disorder caused by people masquerad​ing in military uniform.

So far the danger affects only a few Brothers who, although born in Zaire, have their family roots in Rwanda. This danger is greatest in the Kinshasa area and, especially, in Goma.

Two or three Brothers will shortly be leaving Zaire and the District Superior himself will be spending a few months out of the country.

The Community of Nyangezi (Zaire)

This community comprises two Zairean, two Belgian and three Spanish Brothers. This is the community that faces the greatest problems, since it is situated in the combat zone. In spite of having being offered the possibility of being evacuated, the Brothers have agreed to stay on, for the time being at least. It's an area surrounded by camps full of refugees from Rwanda, who have these past 48 hours been so terrorised that they have fled in panic to other areas nearer to Bukavu or to the mountains. Zaireans and Rwandan Hutu refugees alike are affected.

Yesterday morning I was informed by telephone that some 15.000 people had arrived the previous night at the refugee camp at Nyamirangwe, thereby creat​ing a desperate situation regarding assistance, in view of the temporary absence of international relief organisations. The lack of food, water and infrastructure raises fears of possible outbreaks of disease, especially cholera among people who have travelled for four days with little to eat.

The community of Bugobe (Zaire)

This is a community of four Marist Brothers and two Rwandan priests. They teach in the refugee camps. In September they started the school year with some 6.000 pupils at primary and secondary levels. The tel​ephone line which they have managed to have installed allows us to communicate with them regularly.

The normal problems of refugee camps continue. Apart from that, the Brothers are not in any great danger since they are some 25 or 30 kilometres from the combat zone.

This is all the information I am able to give you just now. As we have done in the past, we will con​tinue to keep you informed. This will help us to feel close in spirit to the Brothers there who are witness​ing to the Kingdom of God in very difficult circumstances. Yours fraternally

Bro Benito Arbués Superior General)

